TOWN of HINGHAM
BOARD OF HEALTH 

Board of Health Public Meeting


May 6, 2020 
A posted public meeting of the Town of Hingham, Board of Health (the Board) was held remotely by telephone as an alternate means of public access pursuant to an Order issued by the Governor of Massachusetts dated March 12, 2020 suspending certain provisions of the open meeting law. 
Dr. Eldredge called the meeting to order at 2:02 p.m.

Members Present:
Elizabeth Eldredge, M.D., Chair
Peter Bickford, Member
Kirk Shilts, D.C., Member

Staff and Town Officials Present:
Susan Sarni, MPH, Executive Health Officer (EHO)
Elizabeth Nee, Health Agent
Kathy Crowley, RN, Public Health Nurse
Robin Magner, Food Inspector
Andrea Benedetto, Administrative Assistant
Christopher DiNapoli, Hingham Fire Department
John Coughlin, Esq., Town Counsel
Heidi Gaul, Selectman’s Administrative Clerk

Agenda: 
Dr. Eldredge reviewed the posted agenda with the Board. 
Dr. Shilts asked to include a review of the three local Orders including the March 21st ORDER to Cease Operations at Personal Care & Spa Services, the April 5th ORDER Prohibiting Visitors from the Thaxter St. Housing Complex, and the April 19th  ORDER Requiring Essential Workers to Use Face Coverings.  

Thereafter, a motion was made by Dr. Shilts, seconded by Mr. Bickford and VOTED (roll call);
[bookmark: _GoBack]to approve the agenda as amended.
Members in favor: Bickford, Shilts & Eldredge
Members opposed: none

Meeting Minutes:
The Board reviewed the public meeting minutes of April 23, 2020.

Thereafter, a motion was made by Dr. Shilts, seconded by Mr. Bickford and VOTED (roll call);
to approve the public meeting minutes of April 23, 2020 as amended.
Members in favor: Shilts, Bickford & Eldredge
Members opposed: none

Health Department Operations Update:
· Ms. Sarni said a message sign was given out to food establishments in regards to Governor Baker’s Mask Order if social distancing cannot be obtained.  It described the enforcement that a local police officer will issue a verbal warning and next will be a written warning.
· Ms. Sarni said she reviewed the state’s new non-essential business guidance regarding non-contact delivery with the Derby Street Shops, the Hingham Chamber of Commerce and Hingham’s Downtown Association.  The guidance details the services permitted in a limited fashion that includes boating, auto sales, and nurseries.
· Ms. Sarni said Town Manager Mayo requested that the health dept. return to their normally scheduled hours; and that COVID-19 contact tracing work be triaged to the town’s school nurses.  
· Ms. Sarni said the health dept. will not be addressing any new building permits or permitting while the Town Hall is closed.  Ms. Nee said she has been working on existing building permits when time allows.
· Ms. Sarni said the state’s Order Requiring Face Coverings in Public Places where Social Distancing is Not Possible went in to effect today, May 6, 2020.

COVID-19 Local Enforcement Orders:
· Dr. Shilts said the State has implemented a number of Executive Orders that supersede the Orders the Town of Hingham currently has in place.  He said the Board should revisit our local Orders to avoid potential conflict with the state’s reopening plan.
· Dr. Shilts recommended discontinuance of the local Cease of Operations for Personal Care Services Hair Salons, Nail Salons, Massage Establishments, Spas and Fitness Centers Order of March 21, 2020.  He said it has been superseded by the Governor’s Order that went into effect on March 24th.  He said local Boards of Health can go stricter than the state Order - and we can always revisit this if necessary.
· Dr. Eldredge asked Ms. Sarni her input and for Atty. Coughlin’s advice regarding this action.  Atty. Coughlin asked if these vote to rescind was on the agenda.  Dr. Shilts said it was added as new business at the beginning of the meeting.

Thereafter, a motion was made by Dr. Shilts, seconded by Mr. Bickford and VOTED (roll call);
 
to rescind the ORDER to Cease of Operations for Personal Care Services Hair Salons, Nail Salons, Massage Establishments, Spas and Fitness Centers, effective March 21, 2020 (as further extended on April 6th).
Members in favor: Shilts, Bickford & Eldredge
Members opposed: none

· Dr. Shilts recommended discontinuance of the local Face Covering ORDER effective April 19, 2020 for the Town of Hingham and associated Advisory of April 24th.  He said a Facial Covering Order from the state became effective today, as Ms. Sarni reported, that supersedes our local Order and Advisory for Hingham.  He said having a uniform requirement will make the responsibilities easier for the Board and the public.

Thereafter, a motion was made by Dr. Shilts, seconded by Mr. Bickford and VOTED (roll call);

to rescind the ORDER All Essential Service Workers Must Wear Protective Face Covering when Interacting with Public and Within 6ft of a Co-Worker effective April 19, 2020 and Face Covering Advisory of April 24, 2020.
Members in favor: Shilts, Bickford & Eldredge
Members opposed: none

· Dr. Shilts asked whether the April 5th Thaxter St. public housing Order was based on something that happened at the facility or a general state Order that limits visitors at state-run housing.  He said he would not want to impose requirements on public housing facilities unless necessary.  
· Dr. Shilts said a different Order could be to prohibit visitors from gathering in common areas, where it seems heavy-handed to prohibit visitors from visiting a resident’s own apartment.
· Ms. Sarni stated that she has been in contact with the director of this facility and will reach out again for clarification and an update.  She noted that she was not prepared for this inquiry.
· Ms. Dawn Sibor, Executive Director of the Massachusetts Health Officers Association, informed the Board that there is a whole order directed to the Housing Authority.  She said this could be based on the facility having a large elderly population.  She said she will get the information to Ms. Sarni.
· Dr. Shilts suggested the Board revisit this matter at our next meeting when we have more information.

Board of Health Responsibilities during a Pandemic:
· Dr. Shilts was concentered about the roles and responsibility of the Board of health and what they should be doing during this public health emergency.  
· Dr. Shilts said the Board is elected by the community and responsible to the community to follow state law. He said when he saw this topic on the agenda, he researched and found three statutes under Massachusetts General Law, Chapter 111 (Public Health) that address the responsibilities of a board of health relative to contagious diseases.    
· Section 95; Powers and Duties of Boards in Cases of Infectious Diseases: 
If a disease dangerous to the public health breaks out in a town, or if a person is infected or lately has been infected therewith, the board of health shall immediately provide such hospital or place of reception and such nurses and other assistance and necessaries as is judged best for his accommodation and for the safety of the inhabitants…
· Section 104; Prevention of Spread of Infection; Public Notice: 
If a disease dangerous to the public health exists in a town, the selectmen and board of health shall use all possible care to prevent the spread of the infection and may give public notice of infected places… 
· Section 127B; Dwellings Unfit for Human Habitation: 
Upon a determination by the board of health… that a building, tenement, room, cellar, mobile dwelling place or any other structure… is or may be a cause of sickness… to the occupants or to the public, it may issue a written order to the owner or occupant… requiring the owner or occupant to vacate, to put the premises in a clean condition, or to comply with the regulations set forth in said code which are not being complied with… 
· Dr. Shilts said in addition to statues, the Executive Orders issued by the Governor regarding the COVID-19 pandemic state that the local board of health is the enforcing agency.  He said we have a responsibility to carry out the law, both statutory and by executive order, relative to any contagious pandemic.
· Ms. Sarni asked if the Board is looking to write any new orders.  Dr. Shilts said he thought the Board does not need to impose any new Order, that the state Orders are appropriate, and that we should focus on enforcing compliance to the state Orders.
· Mr. Bickford feels all these Orders, all these issues, nursing homes, etc. that we are in compliance.
· Dr. Shilts said we execute these Orders through compliance inspections.
· Ms. Sarni asked if staff would be doing the inspections.  Atty. Coughlin said he is not aware of the obligations and did not look into this.
· Ms. Sibor said that there are Boards in the western part of the state that do not contract outside of the department to do their inspections; instead it is the Board members who conduct these inspections when there is limited staff.
· Dr. Eldredge said the appropriate conduct of part of Board members is that we not suggest responsibilities roles to the staff until the Board has discussed it.  We should be respectful, show concern for their well-being, and understand what the staff is doing in their roles.  She also said when individual Board members are in the public we must be clear that we introduce ourselves and clearly state that we are one individual of the Board and not representing the Board of Health unless it has been approved at a meeting.
· Mr. Bickford said he is confident that the staff working underneath the Board would undermine the EHO and her staff.
· Ms. Sarni said when a Board member goes into a food establishment they shouldn’t give the impression that they are a food inspector.  She said a food inspector is trained and experienced.
· Dr. Shilts said a Board member should first introduce themselves and make clear that their observations are not a food inspection but simply obtaining information.  
· Dr. Shilts said he visited all of Hingham’s food establishments on March 19th to see how they were operating and asked questions. He said he also visited a number of nail salons and health clubs to see if they were open and reported this to Ms. Sarni.  
· Dr Eldredge said it is important to identify who you are and why you are there, otherwise it may seem to be a source of intimidation.  She said we need to make it clear that any suggestion comes from that individual, not the Board.  
· Dr. Shilts gave an example of his visit to a local restaurant which he questioned whether an employee needed to wear a beard net.  He subsequently researched the regulations which did not have a definition of a beard’s length and reached out to food inspector Magner for her expert opinion.  He said this conversation resulted in a simple and practical manner to define the length of a beard where a food establishment’s employee needed to use a required beard net.

Health Department Responsibilities during a Pandemic:
· Dr. Shilts said Mass General Law states that a community’s Board of Health is the legal entity charged in matters of local public health.  He said the employees who work for a board of health are also addressed under MGL Chapter 111.
· Section 27; Organization of Boards, Appointment of Physician and Clerk, Compensation:
 Every such board… may employ the necessary officers, agents and assistants to execute the health laws and its regulations. 
· Dr. Shilts said the responsibilities of the employees of the health dept. during a pandemic are what the Board directs its staff to do; that’s the law.  
· Ms. Sarni said we have staff that is educated and experienced and these employees have a job description that is reviewed by Human Resources for the Town.  She said there is now an emergency pandemic and changing or expanding their responsibilities would come from the Board but it should still fit their job description filed with Town.  She said any new responsibilities may be in conflict with the job description. 
· Ms. Sarni said we are saving lives, the Orders are the most significant Orders essential to businesses, they have protection, we are the people, and that grocery store inspections are significant.  
Discussion of Grocery Store Inspections during COVID-19:
· Dr. Shilts said that Ms. Magner is trained on the Federal & State Food Codes, and the Governor’s Order addresses safety issues beyond the Food Codes that we are now responsible to enforce.  He said we need to be more robust in conducting compliance inspections relative to COVID-19 issues.	
· Ms. Sarni said food Inspections are conducted twice a year.  She said Ms. Magner does her inspections after 4:30 p.m. and on weekends, and Ms. Nee, Ms. Crowley and she conduct further inspections or follow-ups as needed.  We are in all stores that sell food, overseeing take-out and addressing complaints.
· Ms. Magner said she in contact with all the stores by visiting them if necessary or talking to the managers/staff over the phone and giving them information to stay in compliance.  She said she is on a first name basis with many of these establishments.
· Ms. Magner said Hingham has approximately 100 food service establishments and six (6) grocery stores.  She said once a week in these places is not difficult and at this time I would not be doing the required inspection, stating “I would not be looking for mouse droppings”.  
· Ms Magner said she is working to make sure they receive information about social distancing and mask requirements. She said grocery stores have put up Plexiglas at the registers for better employee/shopper protection and she have been busy making sure that they are following the guidance and Orders that are in place.  
· Ms. Magner said on March 4th she distributed educational material to each grocery store and most of the restaurants with guidance they need for take-out and delivery.  She described an example with Crow Point Pizzeria of working together to find out what works best for all and came up with the idea of providing take-out at their side door.  She said she took the time to visit the owner and let him know he was doing a great job instead of bad news; he was very appreciative.  
· Ms. Magner said while working remotely, she has been submitting documents to the establishments, such as a checklist, and then follow up to make sure they understand it and if they have any questions.  She said she then visits and keeps the visits short and safe.  She said the rules are laid out beforehand and it is just education at this point- they’re all doing a fantastic job.
· Dr. Eldredge asked Ms. Magner how long it takes to do an inspection.  Ms. Magner said that a regular food inspection in a supermarket could take up to two (2) hours.  She said that since the beginning of the COVID emergency, she has been in their presence six times.  She said this period is fluid but she is in constant contact to get right out to these establishments if need be.  She said she does not want to harass them and thinks they are doing a fantastic job.  Managers are there on Saturdays, which is the day she spends going to these places.  She said the time period it takes depends on the day and time as it can take 10 minutes to find a parking spot so it is hard to determine inspection time period but I do not want to be in these places more than 15 minutes as of right now.
· Dr. Shilts said that Ms. Magner is a full-time employee for the town of Braintree.  He said the inspection process does take a lot of time and we could use other staff members to conduct COVID-19 compliance inspections based on specific checklist.   He feels that Ms. Magner is part time and we need to get a better handle on it.
· Ms. Magner confirmed she is an employee of the Town of Hingham and even though she is part time she takes her job very seriously, and has always been available and puts in the hours needed to get the job done.
· Dr. Shilts said the COVID-19 checklist would include social distancing requirements, signage, store sanitation procedures and employee safeguards.  He said for example, Whole Foods is performing temperature screenings on their employees to see if they may be sick in addition to requiring that employee attest that no one in their family is ill.  The Fruit Center and Trader Joe’s also have their employees attest, but must sign in front of their supervisor. Fresh Market does not require its employees to attest nor are they doing temperature screenings.  He said that a checklist is needed.   
· Dr. Shilts said grocery stores are the only locations where the public congregates in large numbers.  He said this is where the virus is likely being spread.   
· Dr. Eldredge asked if Dr. Shilts would come up with a checklist and have Ms. Magner review it.
Discussion of Elderly Housing Inspections during COVID-19
· Dr. Shilts said the Governor has an Order concerning assisted living and nursing facilities.  He said 50% of these residents are contracting COVID-19 and 90% of all deaths are occurring within these facilities.  He said we are in unusual times and would like to see the Board more robust in protecting those in our community who are most vulnerable.  He said we need to perform some form of inspections of elderly housing facilities in Hingham.  
· Dr. Shilts said of the nine (9) or ten (10) nursing homes or assisted living facilities in Hingham, only three (3) are licensed by the state that would have state inspections.  
· Ms. Sibor said nursing homes have received $130 million to support their responses to COVID-19.  She said all nursing homes are regularly audit, getting critical audits and infections control list overseen by the DPH.  
· Dr. Shilts said the Harbor House, Queen Anne’s and Linden Ponds are Hingham’s three (3) state-licensed nursing homes.  He said all the other elderly housing facilities in Hingham not licensed should be our concern too, and we need to be the eyes and ears in these locations as well.  
· Ms. Sarni said that the state money is in two phases. There is a clinical response team of 120 nurses and the state would provide the staffing for these checks.  They could be the eyes to this vulnerable population and not our staff, as we are not trained.  She said it would be concerning to be in Queen Anne’s Nursing Home or Lincoln Apartments where we are not trained in personal protection equipment (PPE) and due to a lack of training, we could inadvertently spread the virus.
· Dr. Shilts said we have three people trained in infectious disease, Public Nurse Crowley, Lt. DiNapoli and Dr. Eldredge.  He said Ms. Sarni could also observe to get a general perspective of what is going on at these facilities if she wanted.
· Ms. Sarni said this is not part of our normal job description if now required to perform these inspections.  She inquired whether there would be training, is there covered liability from the town, and who may she need to hire.  
· Ms. Crowley said she does not do any infection control in her job as the Public Health Nurse.  She said when there is a situation she is not familiar with or trained in, she will research how to move forward.  She said for example her experience with opening a camp that had rock climbing are not every day experiences, and therefore she reached out to the state division of safety to educate herself with these matters.  She said this would be the same if she were asked to do inspections at a nursing home.  She would need to be trained and updated with infection control.
· Lt. DiNapoli informed the Board that he is required to inspect nursing homes on a quarterly basis.  He said he is properly equipped and trained with PPE.  He said these facilities are trying to do everything that is requested.  They have designated staff in the appropriate areas, and are doing their best with this pandemic infection.  He said some of the older facilities do not have private rooms and ran into a little problem with two patients to a room, but they making sure all precautions are taking place.
· Dr. Shilts said it is his understanding that employees unwittingly brought the virus into these facilities before employee screenings were being performed and testing readily available.  Lt. DiNapoli said that full screening is now being done.  He said for example, Linden Ponds is doing testing right at the entrance gate.  He said that all the facilities are doing internal inspections and doing a great job at following best practices.
· Ms. Crowley said she is in weekly contact with these nursing homes and their directors are very involved with the daily running of their facility and take it very seriously.
· Dr. Eldredge said she would like to get more information from DPH on what training is needed to do these inspections but that it should not be a health dept. employee.
· Mr. Bickford said this is not a perfect world and to ask staff to do what Dr. Shilts is suggesting could be putting the staff at risk.  He said this would be an unreasonable task.
· Dr. Shilts stated that he does not demoralize any staff.  We do a lot but there is also a lot we are not doing.  I will not accept that this staff does not have time to go into grocery stores.   If we are, the Board of Health and we are the people and helping to protect as of now, we have not had any presence in grocery stores.
· Dr. Eldredge said that we can ask the state for the help but if there is liability coverage from the Town, she would be happy to help.  She also said if necessary, grocery store compliance inspections could fall on the Board members if so inclined, since every Board member has a right to say no.  
Board Chair Reorganization:
Dr. Eldredge asked for nominations for the position of Board chair.
Dr. Shilts nominated Mr. Bickford.
No other nominations were offered.

Thereafter, a motion was made by Dr. Shilts, seconded by Dr. Eldredge and VOTED (roll-call);
to appoint Mr. Bickford chairperson for the 2020-2021 term to the Hingham Board of Health.
Members in favor: Shilts, Bickford & Eldredge
Members opposed: none

Scheduling  
The next public meeting was not established.

Public Comment:
· none offered

Adjournment
Dr. Eldredge noted there were no more agenda items.

Thereafter a motion was made by Mr. Bickford, seconded by Dr. Shilts and VOTED (roll call);
to adjourn the public meeting at 4:22 p.m.
Members in favor: Shilts & Eldredge
Members opposed: none

Respectfully submitted,
Elizabeth Nee, Health Agent

Documents reviewed during the Public Meeting:
· Meeting agenda 05/06/20 
· Draft meeting minutes of 4/23/20
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